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Dear colleague 
 
I am committed to letting you know as soon as possible any decisions on COVID-19 
affecting the education sector. 
 
Over the weekend, the Cabinet met to continue our discussions about a time-limited “fire-
break” – a short, sharp, shock to turn back the clock, slow down the virus and buy us more 
time. 
 
We met again this morning and have today reached the difficult decision to introduce a two-
week fire-break, starting at 6pm on Friday this week and ending after midnight on 9 
November.  
 
As the virus has taken hold, we have said repeatedly that children would be our top priority 
if further restrictions are needed. 
 
As a result, we have looked to keep disruption to education to a minimum. 
  

• Primary schools and special schools will re-open as normal after half term on 
Monday 2 November. 

• Secondary schools will be open for children in years 7 and 8, whilst other pupils will 
continue their learning from home for that week. 

• Those sitting GCSEs and University entrance exams in November will be able to do 
so at school/college. 

• College students will also continue their learning from home for the week beginning 
2nd November. 

• We will be issuing guidance for the period which will include minimum expectations 
for learning. This will include teachers delivering online lessons from the classroom.  

• Free school meals arrangements have already been put in place for half term and will 
continue for pupils in year nine and above for a second week.   
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Restricting the numbers of pupils in schools and colleges is a contribution of the wider 
national effort. 
 
I know that schools and colleges have learnt lessons from the first lockdown and put in 
arrangements in case of disrupted learning this term. 
 
We will work with you, our local authorities and our unions this week to provide you with 
further guidance.  
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